SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held in the Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 08 August 2018
PRESENT – Councillors K Pardy (Chair), I Jones, N Green, N Laurens, K Roberts and 
D Vasmer.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager), Stuart Farmer (Projects Officer), Ruth Jones (Office Manager) and two members of the public.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – There were no apologies of absence.
11/18
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT
	Shropshire Councillors
	· Those twin-hatted members declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council.

	Councillor N Green
	· Declared a personal interest in items relating to the market as his fiancé is on the waiting list for a stall.


12/18
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 06 June 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on
06 June 2018 be approved and signed as a correct record.

13/18
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PREVIOUS MEETING
Ref: Min 05/18 Markets.  The Town Clerk reported that discussions had taken place with Shropshire Council regarding pop-up shops for vacant units within the Shopping Centre.
Ref: Min 6.3/18 Monkmoor Recreation Ground.  The Town Clerk reported that Tennis Shropshire had been contacted about the latest numbers and costings for the Community Tennis Scheme.
Ref: Min 6.8 Environmental Classroom.  The Town Clerk reported that the Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager was liaising with First Education about the possible development of an Environmental Classroom at Mousecroft Pool.
Ref: Min 6.10/18 Bus Shelters.  The Operations Manager reported that the Asset Maintenance Officer is conducting an audit and findings will be reported back in the autumn.
Ref: Min 8.1/18 Throw Lines.  The Operations Manager reported that the throw line boards have arrived and installation will take place shortly.  Locations are on Town Council land and they will be maintained and installed by the Town Council.
Ref: Min 8.2/18 Defibrillators.  Enquiries have been made with Shropshire Council Community Enablement Team about progressing the purchase and installation of defibrillators in the town centre and also in the Castlefields area as the local community has funds available.

14/18
QUARRY
14.1
Quarry Events 2018
The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager circulated the list of Events for 2018.  He reported that the Lets Rock Festival went well, with over 10,000 people attending with some from as far as Isle of Man and Singapore.
Discussions took place regarding a re-entry policy for major events.  Town Clerk reported that the policy for UK Live (Promotor) is not to allow re-entry at their events.  This had been the only ticketed event in the Quarry this summer that hadn’t had a re-entry policy.
Members felt that it was important that all events allowed a re-entry policy so that the town centre benefited also and that this should become a condition of the Booking Conditions for hire of the Quarry.

Members also discussed the need to encourage hirers to use local businesses for such things as security, catering, first aid for not only have they local knowledge and understanding of how the Quarry operates, such events should be promoting a buy local policy.

RECOMMENDED

(i) That re-entry be a condition of the Quarry Booking for all fee-charging events;
(ii) That all hirers be encouraged to use local businesses to support events in the Quarry.
14.2
Quarry Events Premises License

The Town Clerk reported that the license now provides a capacity for 20,000, however there were far more stringent conditions attached to this licence than previous Premises Licences.  Officers will continue to monitor the effects on future events and given that the Town Council now had more accurate footfall counting systems it will be interesting to see which events have to work within the new conditions and which ones would fall outside the conditions on visitor numbers.

The Town Clerk also reported on the operation of the new Street Trading Policy established by Shropshire Council.  It had been anticipated that the new policy would cater for the trading element of a number of events on the periphery of the Quarry, which is exempt from street trading restrictions.  Further discussion will take place with Licensing Officers to try and reduce the amount of unnecessary paperwork.
14.3
Trial Solar Light
The Projects Officer reported that the trials were going well and lights continued to power even in full canopy and with honey-dew fungus.  The manufacturers are happy with the batteries.  The cost per column is £2,495.

RECOMMENDED

That the Project Officer explores designs and develops a tender specification. 

14.4
Geosensing Monitors.  


The Projects Officer reported that between 3rd July to 3rd August 161,631 visitors visited the park.  The approx. number over 12 months would be in the region of 1.8 – 2 million visitors.  An additional monitor has been installed which provides accurate footfall figures every 10 seconds.

The Town Clerk commended the work that the Projects Officer had undertaken to ensure that the monitors were working for the Flower Show.

The Britain In Bloom judges were very impressed with the system & felt that it was a great marketing tool for the Town.

Monitors will be installed in the Market Hall.  Various partners including BID, WMP & SC have expressed an interest in the data.

15/18
MARKETS
The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager reported that there was 98% utilisation with 7 traders on the waiting list.  A fire risk audit is imminent; however, the traders have been working on recommendations from last year’s assessment.   
16/18
RECREATION GROUND & OPEN SPACE MATTERS 


16.1
County Ground
The Town Clerk reported that planning permission has been granted for the County Ground Pavilion extension.  Member’s views were sought on how they wished to proceed with potential development.  The plans were working on a build cost of £300,000.  Likely sources of funding included seeking sporting governing body funding and Sport England Funding, both of which would require Security of Tenure for the applicant and potential conditions attached to any funding approval.  Members also discussed the potential of utilising Neighbourhood Fund Money.  The Committee’s overwhelming view was to retain control of the building rather than leasing it out to any one individual organisation.
RECOMMENDED

(i) That the Town Council retains ownership of the facility, with groups paying a fee;
(ii) That the architect’s quotation be sought for furthering the plans to development stage and initiate a Quantity Survey to acquire more definitive costs.

16.2
Monkmoor Recreation Ground

The Operations Manager provided an overview of the all-weather pitch conditions and the necessary upgrades needed including fencing and lighting.  It was reported that since the Town Council took over the facility it has been setting aside money for a replacement fund.
RESOLVED

That Officers prepare a tender specification for the redevelopment of the Monkmoor Recreation Ground All Weather Pitch.

16.3
Castlewalk Recreation Ground 
The Projects Officer reported that he had met with the Footpath contractors to discuss a revised specification including a tarmac bank and increased crumb depth of the path.  A revised quotation of £14,070 was considered.  Councillor Vasmer, as local ward member, welcomed the revised specification.
RESOLVED:
That the construction as per the new specification be approved and the contractor appointed.

16.4
Dana Footpath

The Town Clerk reported that she had still not received an update on the tender process for the development of a path through the Castle wall from the Dana Footpath.  It was reported that the Town Council had ring-fenced £50k for the project.

16.5
Mousecroft Lane Wildlife Meadow
Councillor Roberts reported on a request he had received from a resident regarding the level of litter and dog waste at the Mousecroft Lane Wildlife Meadow.  The resident had requested that bins be installed along the route.  Members discussed the logistics of installing bins off the highway and the difficulty in accessing for emptying purposes.  They felt it would be more appropriate to install bigger bins in the Highway Layby than within the Wildlife Meadow.

RECOMMENDED

(i)
That the request to install litter bins in the Mousecroft Lane Wildlife Meadow be declined;
(ii)
That Officers contact Environmental Maintenance Team about the potential for bigger bins being installed in the layby.
17/18
EXPANSION OF IN-HOUSE ENGINEERING FUNCTIONS


The Operations Manager & Projects Officer reported on discussions that took place at the Finance & General Purposes Committee regarding the potential for taking the Town Council’s Engineering Functions fully in-house.  Currently some of the larger machines and all of the white van fleet maintenance is undertaken externally but with changes to the Shropshire Council Highways & Environmental Maintenance Contract; the ability to use their engineering remit was looking less likely. The Finance & General Purpose Committee had requested further investigation be undertaken into the potential for a fuller in-house operation.  
RECOMMENDED

That the Options be explored further and report to be available for the next meeting.

18/18
SHREWSBURY FISHERIES 
The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported that the development of the Town Fisheries is progressing well.  Maintenance plans have been produced and corporate signage will be developed providing the fishing community with greater levels of information and transparency than previously.  Officers were also investigating the potential for developing a payment system on a dedicated website.

The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported that Breaducation UK would like signs installed around the river to encourage public not to feed bread to the wild animals.

RESOLVED:

(i)
That progress be noted with regards to the Shrewsbury Fisheries;

(ii)
That permission be given to Breaducation UK to install feeding signage in key locations

19/18
TEAM SHREWSBURY

The Operations Manager reported that weekly meetings continue with continual support from the Safe Neighbourhood Team Police Sergeant and Inspector.  

Recent issues have resulted in purchasing Body-worn Cameras to protect staff from abuse and workloads/work patterns have been amended.
The Town Clerk reported on a joint letter that had been sent to the Chief Constable from the Town Council, Shropshire Council and Shrewsbury BID regarding concerns about policing numbers.  Officers were to meet with the Chief Superintendent to discuss policing in the town centre and collaborative work to address local issues.  Councillor Laurens reported on his recent night patrols with the Shrewsbury Street Pastors and his concerns about the levels of police personnel out on the streets; he too had written a letter of concern to the Police & Crime Commissioner.

Members expressed their wish to work with the force to ensure that Shrewsbury was the safe environment everyone wanted and wished to discuss this further with the Shropshire Policing Commander.  They also saw the crux being the level of government funding provided to the police force and how that had changed over the years and a potential route to lobbying for more resources would be through the MP.

RECOMMENDED:
(i)
That Superintendent Jason Wells be invited to a future meeting of the Recreation & Leisure Commiteee to provide an update on local Policing.
(ii)
That Daniel Kawczynski be invited to a future Full Council meeting to discuss the broader issue of police funding  
20/18
SHREWSBURY IN BLOOM

20.1
Heart of England and Britain in Bloom Judging 
The Operations Manager reported that the regional and national judging took place on 26th July & 31st July respectively.  This season has been a particularly difficult one given the climatic conditions and the feedback on the day had been very positive.  Results were anticipated in mid-September for the regional judging and mid-October for the national judging.

The Operations Manager also reported on help received from Shropshire Fire & Rescue to increase the water levels in the Dingle; the fish had begun to show signs of distress due to low water levels and resulting low oxygen levels.  SFRS had used this as a training exercise in how to transport water over a large distance; they had recently been involved in moors fires and the ability of the Fire Service to pump water from one location to another was essential.



RESOLVED:

(i)
That the Judging Report be noted and staff be commended for the standard of blooms this season;

(ii)
That a letter of thanks be sent to the Fire Officer.


20.2
Works to the Greenhouse

The Project Officer updated members on progress in resolving subsidence in parts of the greenhouse.  Engineers had been on site installing the necessary engineering; they would return in mid-August to pump the resin into the ground.

21/18
CHRISTMAS

The Town Clerk confirmed that arrangements are progressing for the Christmas events which will be taking place on 14th November & 12th December.
21/18
COMMUTED SUMS

21.1
Radbrook College Site – Officers are awaiting the developer contributions. 
21.2
Copthorne Barracks Play and Open Space – Discussions continue with Bellway Homes, the new owner about possible open space on site. 
21.3
Riverside Meadow s106 agreement – Members had now agreed the works to create the path between Castlewalk Recreation Ground and Abbey Gardens.
21.4
Shelton Hospital Land Transfer – Officers are still waiting for work to be carried out to bring this land to the required standard.  The Town Council will not adopt the land until this has been achieved.
21.5
Barratt Homes - Hanwood Road Land Transfer – The land has now been transferred along with the 15 year maintenance sum.  Staff were now maintaining the site. 
21.6
Shrewsbury South Sustainable Urban Extension – Officers were due to meet with Taylor Wimpey to discuss adoption timescales.
21.7
Ingleby Way – Land is ready for adoption and legals are being carried out.
21.8
Holgate Drive – Land is ready for adoption and legals are being carried out.
21.9
Belvidere Paddocks – Land is ready for adoption and legals are being carried out.
21.10
Arlington Way – Land is ready for adoption and legals are being carried out.
21.11
Sweetlake – Officers advised that 106 funding has been committed for open play.
21.12
Shrewsbury Town Football Club – A sum of £60k had been set aside for improvements to Radbrook Recreation Ground.  There was however a shortfall in the funds necessary to undertake all the levelling work.
21.13
Weir Hill – Councillor Mackenzie enquired whether any further discussions had taken place with the developers of the site; the Operations Manager reported that there had not.

21.14
Local Plan Review - The Town Clerk reported that 250 potential sites have been put forward for consideration in the Local Plan Review.  Councillors Green, Roberts, Taylor & Moseley had met with Planning Officers to discuss the potential directions of growth with a view to more formal discussions taking place with Shropshire Council once the Preferred Options had been published and considered by Cabinet on 17 October.  
